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                                                 SUMMARY OF MINUTES

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

MUSKINGUM WATERSHED CONSERVANCY DISTRICT

Held at Kent State University Tuscarawas
February 17, 2023, 9:00 a.m.


A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Muskingum Watershed Conservancy District was held at Kent State University Tuscarawas, 330 University Drive NE, New Philadelphia, Ohio, on Friday, February 17, 2023, at 9:00 a.m., pursuant to notice duly given all Directors, and the general public in accordance with law.
1.  ROLL CALL


Directors present were:  Ronald Dziedzicki, James Gresh, Joanne Limbach, Gordon Maupin, and Robert Moorehead. Mr. Moorehead, President of the Board of Directors, presided. 

MWCD staff in attendance were Bill Alderman, Julie Bickis, Patrick Brockmeier, Mary Burley, Craig Butler, Jamie Carlisle, James Crandall, Brad Janssen, Ryan McCleaster, Jonathan Mizer, Boris Slogar, Matt Thomas, and Ethan Zucal.



2.  INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS AND PUBLIC COMMENT


There were no visitors attending this meeting.
3.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Ms. Limbach, the minutes of the January 27, 2023, meeting of the Board of Directors were approved. 
4.  FINANCIAL 

Mr. Crandall presented the attached (copy on file) financial report for the one-month period ending January 31, 2023. The total operating income is $1,547,471 compared to $674,706 in 2022.

The operational revenue is $2,895,162, compared to $1,863,146 in 2022. 

· Natural Resource revenue is $17,920 (20%) and is due to receiving property tax refund for property at Wills Creek.

· Oil and Gas revenue is $2,348,715, an 83% increase over the prior year and due to commodity price increases and an increase in the number of wells.

· Park Revenue is $286,535 compared to $344,670, a 17% decrease, and is likely timing at this point in the year.  Most of this revenue represents seasonal camping payments.

Operational expenses are $1,347,691, a 13% increase over the prior year. 

· General Administration/Support is up 16% over the prior year. This increase is due to several contracts/projects.  This includes the payment for the Lease Accounting Software, a project to run fiber from the welcome center to the water treatment plant at Atwood, and the completion of generator repair project at Piedmont.

· Parks and Marinas are up 19% and 12%, respectively.  This increase is due to utilities and is mostly attributable to timing.  Several locations entered the February payment in January causing the majority of this increase.

Maintenance Assessment Fund

Maintenance assessment expenditures are $206,226, down 11% from the prior year.  The majority of the expenses in January are the semi-annual payment for stream gauges and water quality stations.  First half settlements will begin in later February or March.

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the financial report was accepted as presented. 
5.  PAYMENT OF BILLS

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Ms. Limbach, the report of the payment of bills for the period ending January 31, 2023, was approved as presented. 
6.  BUSINESS

6.01a
LEASE TRANSACTIONS


On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the assignments, cancellations, new leases, farm leases, mortgage consent and agreement cancellations, and mortgage consent and agreements were approved and execution by the proper officers of the MWCD authorized. 
6.01b
CLEAN OHIO GRANT: AEP PHASE III ACQUISITION AT WILLS CREEK

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Dziedzicki, proposed resolution of authorization, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.01c
COTTAGE SITE LEASE RATE ADJUSTMENT FOR 2023

No Board action required. 

6.02a
INVOICES PRIOR TO PURCHASE ORDERS

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, a “then and now” certificate for invoices received prior to processing of a purchase order, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was authorized.
6.02b
BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Dziedzicki, proposed budget adjustment, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.03a
HUMAN RESOURCES SUMMARY


On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, human resources activities, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.
6.04a
PLEASANT HILL LAKE PARK AREA A LIFT STATION GENERATOR REQUEST TO BID AND AWARD

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Dziedzicki, proposed authorization to bid and award, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.05
 2022 PRIORITY GOALS 4TH QUARTER UPDATE 


Executive staff presented their 2022 priority goals 4th quarter update to the Board. Copies of presentation on file.

6.06 OTHER BUSINESS
OTHER BUSINESS ITEM 1
Amendment to Board Meeting Schedule

On motion by Mr. Dziedzicki, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed amendment to Board meeting schedule, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.

Mr. Butler reported to the Board on MWCD efforts to secure funds from ODOT for roadway improvements of MWCD roads. ODOT officials are stating that they are unable to tag funds for conservancy road improvements. Therefore, MWCD is working with Ohio representatives and senators to attach an amendment to the Transportation Budget which would set aside funds for conservancy road projects.

Mr. Butler also reported on his recent visit and meeting with Director Gural of the Wilderness Center. Board Member Maupin, MWCD staff, Matt Thomas, Dylan Sayre, and Eric Stechschulte also attended. Mr. Butler stated that he looks forward to future partnership and projects with the Wilderness Center.


Mr. Butler also announced that MWCD has been invited to present at ODNR’s State Lands Leasing Commission. After the passing of OH House Bill 507, state lands will be subject to mineral leasing. MWCD was suggested as an example for the State of Ohio in relation to its experience of leasing public lands and developing strong protective covenants in lease agreements of their land. The presentation will take place at ODNR headquarters on March 1, 2023 at 10am. Mr. Butler, Mr. Janssen, Mr. Wilson, and Mr. Crandall will attend and present.

Mr. Butler also stated that MWCD is working with attorney Dylan Bricker on creating an Endowment Fund for MWCD. 

Mr. Butler also addressed the concerns which have been arising from the train derailment in East Palestine, Ohio where hazardous chemicals were spilled. He explained that city officials in Lorrain had published false information on their website which suggested water in the Muskingum Watershed was contaminated. Mr. Butler and his team have been working with the press to inform the public that the Muskingum Watershed waters were not affected by the spill and the waters remain safe. 
7.  REPORTS
7.01 UTICA ROYALTY REVENUE REPORT

Utica royalty revenue is currently generated by 108 producing wells at Clendening, Seneca, Dover, Piedmont, and Leesville Reservoirs.  A breakdown of the monthly royalty revenue can be seen on the attached page.


Utica royalties for January totaled $2.34M ($2,338,666.77), which was an approximate 33% decrease in month-over-month revenue from December ($3.48M).

Royalty Report Exhibit copy is on file.

7.02 NATURAL RESOURCES AND LAND MANAGEMENT REPORT
· Staff continues to work with Dawson Geophysical regarding the seismic project at Atwood.  The permit and addendum have been executed.  Communication has been sent to stakeholders.  Additional project surveying has begun which will be followed by preparations for actual data collection.  Data collection is expected to begin on or about March 1st and will last until mid-April.

· Forestry is working with a contractor to complete an 85-acre vine control job.  This project area is focused on a 22-year-old pine harvest.  Most of the area was clearcut while some of the area remains in scattered pine cover.  Grapevines and invasive oriental bittersweet are slowly killing the now 20’ tall reverting hardwood trees.  The project area will be monitored into the future and given the right conditions, an additional treatment may be needed to further release desirable trees by using a crop tree release method.  Similar projects are upcoming at Beach City and Wills Creek, totaling an additional 70 acres.  

· Forestry is reviewing and working up plans for a few different locations that need to be improved for hunting access.  Many areas need additional stone and grading work to make parking areas more easily accessible for recreation, especially in inclement weather. 
· Staff has met with several County Health Departments to initially discuss details regarding our research on vacant lots as they relate to future water/wastewater needs.  Additional meetings are planned as we continue to work through this project.
7.03 ENGINEERING REPORT
Master Plan Implementation AND RECREATION IMPROVEMENT (Ongoing)

Projects in Design

· Atwood Main Launch Ramp Pavement Improvements

· Clendening Marina Building and Site Improvements

· Clendening Cabins and Water Plant

· Leesville North Fork WWTP and Sewer Improvements

· Leesville North Fork Marina Lift Station Generator

· Pleasant Hill – Covert Road Culvert Replacement

· Pleasant Hill Area A Lift Station Generator

· Seneca – Sunset Drive Pavement Improvements

· Seneca – St. Andrews Pavement Improvements

· Tappan Cabin Hill Water Booster Pump Improvements

Projects Under Construction 

· Atwood Activity Center Renovation:    Bids were opened on this project January 25th.  Stanley Miller Construction is the low bidder.  Completion is scheduled for July 2024.
· Charles Mill Sites Lake Lift Station Generator:  Electrical equipment and generator delivery is expected during the first quarter 2023, at which time work will resume.  Substantial completion scheduled for April 2023.

· Charles Mill Park Lift Station Generator: Electrical equipment and generator delivery is expected during first quarter 2023, at which time work will resume. Substantial completion scheduled for April 2023.

· Clendening WWTP and Sewer Improvements: Project was awarded to Stanley Miller.  Shop drawings are being submitted and reviewed.  Substantial completion is scheduled for April 2024.

· Piedmont Reynolds Road Launch Ramp Parking:  Contractor is currently waiting for the CXT restroom and light pole deliveries, which are expected between mid-February and early March.  Substantial completion has been reached, although the final completion date will be extended once delivery dates are known.  

· Pleasant Hill Park Main Lift Station Generator:  Underground conduit has been installed and the generator pad will be poured as soon as weather permits.  Electrical equipment and generator delivery is expected during first quarter 2023, and substantial completion is scheduled for April 2023.
· Pleasant Hill Lake Park Amenity and Activity Area:  The contractor has begun site work including demolition/clearing, and utilities.  Substantial completion is scheduled for May 2023.
· Seneca Marina Lift Station Generator: Contractor has not been back to the site in the last month.  Electrical equipment and generator delivery is expected during first quarter 2023, and substantial completion is scheduled for April 2023.
· Seneca Beach and Marina Point Amenity and Activity Areas:  Bids were opened on this project February 2nd but were not awardable.
· Tappan Marina Building Backup Generator:  Shop drawings are being submitted / reviewed for the long lead time items.  Substantial completion is scheduled for November 2023.
· Tappan Lake Beach Concession / Restroom Upgrade:  Bids were opened on this project February 6th.  Border Patrol is the low bidder.  Completion is scheduled for June 2023.
· Tappan Lake – Welcome Center:  Bids were opened on this project February 2nd.  Colaianni Construction is the low bidder. Completion is scheduled for May 2024.
DREDGING AND SHORELINE (ongoing)

Dredging Program
· Leesville Glens Cottage Area Dredging & Shoreline Stabilization:  The shoreline stabilization work has been completed and the contractor has started the sediment removal work.  Substantial completion is scheduled for March 2023.

Shoreline Program  

· Atwood Lake – Arrowhead Cottage Area: Clearing and grubbing work has been complete, and excavation for the shoreline work has begun.  Substantial completion is scheduled for February 2023.

· Leesville Lake South Fork Marina: The MWCD heavy equipment crew is more than 60% complete with the rock riprap installation.  The work is scheduled to be complete in February 2023.  

· Tappan Lake East Shore / West Shore Cottage Area Shoreline: Installation of the coir log and rock riprap along the East Shore and West Shore Cottage Areas is approximately 85% and 50% complete, respectively.  Substantial completion is scheduled for April 2023.Programs (Ongoing)
U.S. ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS PROJECTS/PROGRAMS (ongoing)

Zoar Levee/Mohawk Dam

· Ribbon cutting ceremonies for each project will be scheduled in the next few months.  Final install of monitoring instruments at Zoar Levee will be completed by the end of February.
Magnolia Levee

· The Project Partnership Agreement (PPA) is under review by USACE and is expected to be ready for signatures by the end of February.
7.04 CONSERVATION REPORT

Development Advisory Committee

Conservation has formed a five-member committee as part of the Development Advisory Committee (DAC). This diverse group of professionals will provide guidance and support the conservation program over a wide variety of areas from sustainability to water quality. 

· Luke Messenger; Dawes Arboretum 

· Mark Davanzo; Friends of Seneca Lake (FOSL)

· Darren Bade; Kent State University, Limnology

· Erica White; Ohio Dept. of Agriculture, Region 5 Muskingum River Watershed

· Sarah Orlando; Ohio Sea Grant & Clean Marinas Program

Strategic planning (Part 2) 

With the strategic plans in their final edit phases, MWCD is now focusing on identifying metrics and key indicators of success. We are again working with Elizabeth Schuster, Sustainable Economies Consulting, to track progress and build a “dashboard” for communication. This will help MWCD departments track progress and will be another useful tool to communicate externally to stakeholders, peer organizations, and decision makers. 

Academic Partnerships

Supporting the strategic initiative of strong partnerships, Conservation is building its network of academic partners across the watershed. This area has a large potential for growth and will help MWCD identify data gaps in our understanding of the watershed. This initiative will also lead to more impactful internships in the future.    

· Kent State University – Environmental Sciences; Early algal bloom detection, Tappan 

· Kent State University – Geography; Smart growth development (course), Atwood Peninsula 

· Ohio State University – Environmental Management, Aquatic habitat restoration, Kokosing River

· Ohio State University- Environment and Natural Resources, Bird migration success, Tappan 

· University of Cincinnati- School of Information Technology, Maternal bat colonies, Clendening 

· College of Wooster – Environmental Studies; Black Vulture dispersal mechanisms, Pleasant Hill 
7.05
RECREATION REPORT
Marinas Report

· Meetings for merchandise inventory and dock expansions (Seneca) continue to be held over the past month.  Marinas are preparing stores for upcoming season with inventory and equipment upgrades.
Parks Report

·       Park Managers continue preparing for the 2023 season with projects in need of attention within their parks.  Emphasis has been placed on the strategic vision of the District and the department for Reimagine Recreation.  Planning for Seneca Lake Park Splashpad/Concession Stand, Pleasant Hill amenities, Clendening cabins, merchandise inventory, and bike/golf cart rental program continues with internal staff. 
· Sage Outdoor Advisory Group has been retained to assist in a Market Impact Analysis for glamping in the District.  Other unique camping opportunities such as RV rentals (2 campers) are being finalized for 2023 season at Atwood with General RV.
· Researching and scheduling meetings with numerous software companies on Customer Experience opportunities to enhance our touchpoints of engagement within our District.  Collaborating with Finance on asset management software to assist in inventory of facilities/equipment and improve planning/budgeting for capital items.
·         The trails team will be ordering and installing trail counters within the parks to determine usage during the upcoming season.  Points of interest on trails and potential contests are being discussed to drive attendance numbers and promote a wider range of users to visit our parks.
7.06
MARKETING/COMMUNICATIONS REPORT
Ongoing/ Upcoming Projects

· Updates to website/ social media
· Marketing/ advertising for 2023
· All-employee Meetings for strategic planning
· Tourism Ohio co-op campaign for 2023
· Park and Marina brochure updates for 2023
Outreach Coordinator Projects

· Annual Report
· Development Advisory Committee – 7 new members (22 total) 
· 4 full DAC quarterly meetings in 2022
· 4 subcommittees (Marketing, Conservation, Trails, Revenue and Development)
· 12 subcommittee meetings in total in 2022
· Appalachian Community Grant
· LakeViews
· 90th Anniversary
PROGRAMMING AND EVENTS

· Winter solstice (Atwood) Dec 21 approx. 150 ppl. 
· Winter hike Feb 4 @ Tappan, winterfest @ PH February 18, Pop-up hikes/ snowshoe events
· Prep for spring/ summer: working on cleaning up nature centers, inventory, and program schedules
PRESS RELEASES IN JANUARY

· January 11, 2023: MWCD Using Green Energy to Reduce Carbon Footprint in 2023
· January 24, 2023: MWCD Rangers Recognized for Excellence in Policy and Training

· January 26, 2023: MWCD Invests $5 Million in Environmental Stewardship

E-BLASTS IN JANUARY

· January 19, 2023: MWCD is Hiring 2023 Seasonal Staff
2023 COMMUNITY PRESENTATIONS

· January 17: Columbus, OH – The Ohio State University Conservation Capstone Course: MWCD Conservation Efforts (Thomas)

· February 7: Akron, OH – University of Akron Career Fair (Mahaffey/Lautenschleger)
· February 14: New Philadelphia, OH – New Philadelphia Rotary: MWCD Overview (Bergeron)
· February 23: Zoar, OH – Zoar Rotary: MWCD Overview (Zucal)
7.07 IMMINENT OR PENDING LITIGATION

None.
8.  SUBDISTRICTS
8.01
PAYMENT OF BILLS – CHIPPEWA SUBDISTRICT

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the report of the payment of bills for the period ending December 31, 2022, for the Chippewa Subdistrict, were approved as presented. (Copy on file)
9. EXECUTIVE SESSION


On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the Board of Directors entered into executive session at 12:41 pm to discuss matters related to ORC §121.22 (G) (1) matters of employment. On roll call: Mr. Dziedzicki-yes; Mr. Gresh-yes; Ms. Limbach-yes; Mr. Maupin-yes; and Mr. Moorehead-yes. The executive session ended at 1:20 pm. 
10.  ADJOURN

There being no further business, on motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the meeting of the Board of Directors was adjourned. The next regularly scheduled meeting is Friday, March 24, 2023, at 9:00 a.m., at Kent State University Tuscarawas.
2.22.2023, jlc
Approved 03.17.2023
